CENTRO STUDI PER I POPOLI EXTRA-EUROPEI "CESARE BONACOSSA" - UNIVERSITÀ DI PAVIA



# **ASIA MAIOR**

Vol. XXXV / 2024

# Asia in 2024: Fragile democracies amid global turmoil

# Edited by Michelguglielmo Torri Filippo Boni Diego Maiorano Elena Valdameri

viella

CENTRO STUDI PER I POPOLI EXTRA-EUROPEI "CESARE BONACOSSA" - UNIVERSITÀ DI PAVIA

# ASIA MAIOR

The Journal of the Italian think tank on Asia founded by Giorgio Borsa in 1989 Vol. XXXV / 2024

# Asia in 2024: Fragile democracies amid global turmoil

Edited by Michelguglielmo Torri Filippo Boni Diego Maiorano Elena Valdameri

viella

Asia Maior. The Journal of the Italian Think Tank on Asia founded by Giorgio Borsa in 1989. Copyright © 2025 - Viella s.r.l. & Associazione Asia Maior

ISBN 979-12-5469-681-1 (Paper) ISBN 979-12-5469-682-8 (Online) ISSN 2385-2526 (Paper) ISSN 2612-6680 (Online) Annual journal - Vol. XXXV, 2024

This journal is published jointly by the think tank Asia Maior (Associazione Asia Maior) & the CSPE - Centro Studi per i Popoli Extra-europei «Cesare Bonacossa», University of Pavia

*Asia Maior. The Journal of the Italian Think Tank on Asia founded by Giorgio Borsa in 1989* is an open-access journal, whose issues and single articles can be freely downloaded from the think tank webpage: www.asiamaior.org. The reference year is the one on which the analyses of the volume are focused. Each *Asia Maior* volume is always published in the year following the one indicated on the cover.

Paper version	Italy	€ 50.00	Abroad	€ 65.00
Subscription	abbónam	enti@viella.it	www.viella.it	

# EDITORIAL BOARD

**Editor-in-chief** (direttore responsabile): Michelguglielmo Torri, University of Turin.

### **Co-editors:**

Filippo Boni, The Open University. Diego Maiorano, The University of Naples «L'Orientale». Elena Valdameri, ETH Zürich

# Associate editors:

Axel Berkofsky, University of Pavia; Giulio Pugliese, University of Oxford and European University Institute; Emanuela Mangiarotti, University of Pavia; Pierluigi Valsecchi, University of Pavia.

#### **Consulting editors:**

Elisabetta Basile, University of Rome «Sapienza»; Kerry Brown, King's College London; Peter Brian Ramsay Carey, Oxford University; Rosa Caroli, University of Venice; Jaewoo Choo, Kyung Hee University (Seoul, South Korea); Jamie Seth Davidson, National University of Singapore; Ritu Dewan, Indian Association for Women Studies; Laura De Giorgi, University of Venice; Kevin Hewison, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill; Lucia Husenicova, University Matej Bel (Banská Bystrica, Slovakia); David C. Kang, Maria Crutcher Professor of International Relations, University of Southern California: Rohit Karki, Kathmandu School of Law; Jeff Kingston, Temple University – Japan Campus; Mirjam Künkler, Swedish Collegium for Advanced Study – Uppsala; Noemi Lanna, University of Naples «L'Orientale»; James Manor, School of Advanced Studies - University of London; Aditva Mukheriee, Jawaharlal Nehru University: Mridula Mukherjee, Jawaharlal Nehru University; Parimala Rao, University of Delhi; Guido Samarani, University of Venice; Marisa Siddivò, University of Naples «L'Orientale»; Eswaran Sridharan, Institute for the Advanced Study of India, University of Pennsylvania; Arun Swamy, University of Guam; Akio Takahara, University of Tokio; Edsel Tupaz, Harvard University alumnus, Ateneo de Manila University and Far Eastern University; Sten Widmalm, Uppsala University; Ather Zia, University of Northern Colorado;

#### **Book reviews editors:**

Elena Valdameri, ETH Zürich; Marco Zappa, University of Venice; Teuku Reza Fadeli, Universitas Indonesia

### **Editorial secretary:**

Chiara Benini

# Graphic project:

Nicola Mocci.

Before being published in Asia Maior, all articles, whether commissioned or unsolicited, after being first evaluated by the Journal's editors, are then submitted to a double-blind peer review involving up to three anonymous referees. Coherently with the spirit of the double-blind peer review process, Asia Maior does not make public the name of the reviewers. However, the reviewers' names – and, if need be, the whole correspondence between the journal's editors and the reviewer/s – can be disclosed to interested institutions, upon a formal request made directly to the Editor in Chief of the journal.

Articles meant for publication should be sent to Michelguglielmo Torri (mg.torri@gmail.com), Filippo Boni (filippo.boni@open.ac.uk), Diego Maiorano (dmaiorano@unior.it); book reviews should be sent to Elena Valdameri (elena.valdameri@gess.ethz.ch). Associazione Asia Maior



Steering Committe: Filippo Boni, Marzia Casolari, Matteo Fumagalli, Michelguglielmo Torri (President).

Scientific Board: Guido Abbattista (Università di Trieste), Domenico Amirante (Università «Federico II», Napoli), Elisabetta Basile (Università «La Sapienza», Roma), Luigi Bonanate (Università di Torino), Claudio Cecchi (Università «La Sapienza», Roma), Alessandro Colombo (Università di Milano), Anton Giulio Maria de Robertis (Università di Bari), Thierry Di Costanzo (Université de Strasbourg), Max Guderzo (Università di Siena), Giorgio Milanetti (Università «La Sapienza», Roma), Paolo Puddinu (Università di Sassari), Adriano Rossi (Università «L'Orientale», Napoli), Giuseppe Sacco (Università «Roma Tre», Roma), Guido Samarani (Università «Ca' Foscari», Venezia), Filippo Sabetti (McGill University, Montréal), Gianni Vaggi (Università di Pavia).



CSPE - Centro Studi per i Popoli extra-europei "Cesare Bonacossa" - Università di Pavia

Steering Committee: Axel Berkofsky, Arturo Colombo, Antonio Morone, Giulia Rossolillo, Gianni Vaggi, Pierluigi Valsecchi (President), Massimo Zaccaria.



*libreria editrice* via delle Alpi, 32 I-00198 ROMA tel. 06 84 17 758 fax 06 85 35 39 60 www.viella.it

viella

# Contents

## IX Foreword

MICHELGUGLIELMO TORRI, Asia Maior in 2024: Under the sign of a declining democracy

Articles

- 1 FLORA SAPIO, China 2024: Preparing for future challenges through self-reliance
- 27 STEFANO PELAGGI, China's Foreign Policy 2024: Strategic assertiveness and diplomatic adaptation
- 53 MARCO MILANI & ANTONIO FIORI, Korean peninsula 2024: A year of political and social upheaval
- 83 RAYMOND YAMAMOTO & MARCO ZAPPA, Japan 2024: Striving for security amidst political turmoil
- 125 THAN KIŪ, Hong Kong 2024: Adjusting to the National Security Law
- 143 RIWANTO TIRTOSUDARMO & PETER B.R. CAREY, Indonesia 2023-24: Jokowi's endgame and the politics of dynasty
- 191 CHRISTINE CABASSET, Timor-Leste 2024: In a changing geopolitical environment, reconciliation as a central pillar
- 207 EMANUELA MANGIAROTTI & MARSHELAYANTI MOHAMAD RAZALI, Malaysia 2024: Trials and trajectory of Anwar Ibrahim's political leadership
- 223 RICHARD QUANG-ANH TRAN, Vietnam 2024: Continued economic growth, change in leadership, and «Bamboo Diplomacy»
- 235 EDOARDO SIANI, Thailand 2023-2024: A general election and its contested aftermath
- 251 MATTEO FUMAGALLI, Myanmar 2024: Whose tide has turned?
- 267 SILVIA TIERI & RAIAN HOSSAIN, Bangladesh 2023-2024: From democratic backsliding to the Monsoon Revolution, towards democratic transition
- 291 JAMES MANOR, India 2024: Authoritarianism checked, then reasserted
- 315 IAN HALL, India 2024: Challenges and contention in foreign policy
- 335 CHULANEE ATTANAYAKE & RAJNI GAMAGE, Sri Lanka 2024: Political, economic, and geopolitical transformations
- 355 MARCO CORSI, Pakistan 2024: Political turmoil and economic instability
- 377 SARA BERLOTO & NICOLÒ FASOLA, Kyrgyzstan 2021-2024: Japarov's seizure of power amidst structural challenges
- 399 CARLO FRAPPI, Armenia 2024: Quo Vadis Yerevan? The difficult path out of the Russian trap

### Special articles

- 421 CLAUDIO CECCHI, China and India: Cooperation and rivalry in the global landscape and within the BRICS
- 441 DAVID SCOTT, Maritime Asia: A «theatre of consequence»
- 459 LORENZO KAMEL, Gaza and the Demographic Question
- 477 Reviews
- 509 Appendix

# THAILAND 2023-2024: A GENERAL ELECTION AND ITS CONTESTED AFTERMATH

# Edoardo Siani

# Ca' Foscari University of Venice edoardo.siani@unive.it

The Thai biennium 2023-2024 opened with the prospect of democratic change, as in 2023 citizens were able to vote in a general election. While the outcome spelled the end of military rule after the two consecutive premierships of retired General Prayuth Chan-ocha, the Army-drafted constitution of 2017 inhibited the smooth functioning of participatory politics. Move Forward, a recently established party with a progressive outlook and a defiant stance toward military and élite groups, won, but was prevented from forming a government. Lengthy negotiations relegated it to the opposition, favouring instead the Pheu Thai Party, which represented the legacy of the charismatic ex-PM Thaksin Shinawatra. Less ideologically committed, the Phue Thai Government proved willing to compromise with the status quo – a strategy deemed pragmatic by supporters, and self-serving by critics. The new administration additionally took a controversial approach with regard to foreign policy, showing openness to the governments of Myanmar and Russia, in continuity with previous military administrations. Economic recovery under the Pheu Thai Government remained slow, also hindered by an alarming rise in household debt and massive floods in 2024.

KEYWORDS – Thailand General Election of 2023; Pheu Thai; Thaksin Shinawatra; Paetongtarn Shinawatra; Srettha Thavisin; Vacharaesorn Vivacharawongse; Thailand-Myanmar relations; Thailand-Russia relations; Thailand-U.S. relations; Thailand-China relations; Thailand economy.

# 1. Introduction

This essay offers a critical overview of the Thai biennium 2023-2024 with reference to domestic politics, foreign policy, and economy. The first five sections examine the defining event of this period: the general election of 2023. They focus respectively on: the background to the election, showing how different parties positioned themselves with regards to the Military and broader processes of democratization (2.1); the electoral outcome, also exploring how changing political sensitivities possibly affected the results (2.2); the aftermaths, which saw the marginalization of the winning party, Move Forward, relegated to the opposition, and the formation of two consecutive Governments under Pheu Thai (2.3); and, finally, the Pheu Thai Administrations' ambiguous engagement with civil and political rights (2.4). Concluding the focus on domestic politics, section 2.5. looks at the

unexpected return of Vacharaesorn Vivacharawongse, an estranged son of King Maha Vajiralongkorn (r. 2016), to the Kingdom after a long exile.

Moving on to foreign relations, the next two sections explore the two Pheu Thai Governments' unexpectedly cordial approach to the illiberal Governments of Myanmar and Russia (3.1.), and their refusal to commit to either the USA or China in the face of the two superpowers' competition in the region, which was in line with previous administrations (3.2.). The final part of the essay considers the economic situation, characterised by a slow recovery after the COVID-19 crisis, and further penalized by a severe household debt problem and major floods that affected several provincial areas in 2024 (4.1.).

## 2. Domestic politics

## 2.1. Preparing for the election

The general election of 2023 represented a pivotal moment in Thailand's process of democratization, pitting progressive forces that sought to curb the powers of the military and the nobility against conservative elements intent on preserving more traditional power structures. Held on 14 May 2023, it determined the numeric victory of Move Forward, a recently established party deemed progressive within the local political context. The Move Forward Party had campaigned with a platform aimed at limiting the influence of the Military and the Monarchy – traditional powerholders in the Kingdom – also via the abolishment of military conscription and amendments of Thailand's notoriously draconian law on *lèse-majesté [PPTV HD 36* 2023, 12 July]. Move Forward was the *de-facto* successor of Future Forward, a liberal party, especially popular among the youth, which was disbanded in a divisive court ruling in 2020 [Siani 2021, p. 242].

Significantly, the electoral result came after two consecutive governments led by the royalist retired Army General Prayuth Chan-ocha (2014-2019 and 2019-2023), indicating widespread frustration with the Military's interference in politics, and increasingly dominant democratic sensitives. This outcome notwithstanding, convoluted electoral rules prevented Move Forward from forming a government, enabling Pheu Thai Party to do so in their place. The latter Party represented the legacy of the charismatic Thaksin Shinawatra, an ex-premier famously ousted by a military coup d'état in 2006, and in self-imposed exile to escape a set of legal charges.

Previous military administrations had created an electoral system deliberately designed to maintain influence even after democratic elections. Understanding how Phue Thai ultimately formed a government requires an excursus into the electoral rules as established by the Military-drafted Constitution of 2017. These enable voters to elect the 500 members of the House of Representatives (which comprises 400 open-constituency seats and 100 party-list seats), but not the 250 members of the Senate, who were appointed by the military government of the time. Crucially, in this system, a democratically chosen prime minister would need to secure the endorsement of at least 376 members of Parliament in order to be able to form a government. Some scholars have argued that this caveat was likely devised for the Military to retain a degree of control over the electoral process via complacent senators [Khemthong and Aua-aree 2023; Nethipo *et al.* 2023, 274-5].

An extraordinary 67 Parties ran for the 2023 election [*Thairath* 2023, 12 May]. The most prominent had a reputation for either supporting democratization [*BBC Thai* 2020, 21 February] or advocating military rule [*Work Point Today* 2019, 7 June]. Among the former was Move Forward as well as the above-mentioned Pheu Thai. On the pro-military side was the Palang Pracharath Party, led by Army General Prawit Wongsuwon, a historic associate of Prayuth Chan-ocha who held important positions in the Prayuth Governments, and Bhumjai Thai Party, led by Anutin Charnvirakul, a former of Minister of Public Health.

As per the 2017 Constitution, parties were also required to propose up to three candidate premiers to the Office of the Election Commission in order for them to be eligible [*iLaw* 2019, 5 February]. The Phue Thai Party put forward three candidates: Srettha Thavisin, a real estate developer; Paetongtarn Shinawatra, the youngest daughter of Thaksin Shinawatra; and Chaikasem Nitisiri a former attorney general and minister of Justice. Move Forward, however, proposed only one: Pita Limjaroenrat, a businessman.

Prime Minister Prayuth Chan-O-cha dissolved the House of Representatives on 20 March 2023 [*iLaw* 2023, 20 March], three days before the regular end of its term [*iLaw* 2023, 9 May]. Analysts have suggested that the early dissolution might have represented a strategic measure, necessary for the premier to quit the Phalang Pracharat Party, of which he was a member, and join the United Thai Nation Party (UTN) within a window of time prescribed by the law [*iLaw* 2023, 9 May]. Some further speculated that Prayuth's need to leave the Phalang Pracharat Party was motivated by internal conflicts.

#### 2.2. Electoral results and changing political sensitivities

The general election marked a turning point in Thai politics, with unprecedented voter turnout and a clear shift toward progressive parties, especially among young voters. According to the Office of the Election Commission of Thailand, 39,293,867 voters, or 75.22% of the adult population, cast a ballot in the election, recording the highest voter turnout in history [*Siamrath* 2023, 15 May]. The result sealed a victory of the main pro-democracy Parties, with Move Forward winning 151 seats (112 open-constituency seats, 39 party-list seats), and Pheu Thai 141 seats (112 constituency and 29 party-list). Pro-military parties followed, with Bhumjai Thai winning 71 seats (68 constituency and 3 party-list); Palang Pracharat, 40 seats (39 constituency cy and 1 party-list); and United Thai Nation, 36 seats (23 constituency and 13 party-list) [*BBC Thai* 2023, 19 June].

The success of Move Forward was especially striking given the low profile of its leader, Pita Limjaroenrat; the progressiveness – if not the perceived taboo quality – of its agenda; as well as the fierce competition of Pheu Thai, a Party with a long history of landslide electoral victories. A widespread narrative stressed the role played by younger voters – assumed to be exceptionally liberal [*Insight Era* 2023, 17 April] – in determining the victory of Move Forward. BBC Thai highlighted the prominence of young constituencies in the overall breakdown of the eligible voters, pointing out that individuals belonging to the so-called Generation Z (those, that is, born between 1997 and 2005), and Generation Y (born between 1981 and 1996), amounted respectively to a solid 12.78 % and 28.87 % of the electorate [Watchiranon 2023, 24 March].

Ethnographic data collected by the author in the Northeastern city of Udon Thani, traditionally a Phue Thai stronghold, before, during and after the election, suggests that the very discourse of generational change may have influenced the preferences of some urban voters. Middle-aged individuals (aged 40 to 65) who in this election had switched from Pheu Thai to Move Forward explained their choice in terms of having to align with the presumed preference of the youth, assumed to be best equipped to sense the best future of Thailand. Some among the interviewees even claimed neither to fully «understand» (*khaojai*), nor to «agree» (*hen duay*) with Move Forward's more radical agenda. They added that they «trusted» (*wai jai*) the youth, depicting the advent of liberalism as inevitable. Some also described the Move Forward Party leader, Pita Limjaroenrat, as young, inexperienced, and therefore «pure» (*borisut*) within an political arena that they perceived to be otherwise corrupted.

If an aura of idealism therefore connoted the image of Move Forward, that of Pheu Thai may have suffered from the impression of political ambiguity. Contributing to the latter was the rumour that the Party was prepared to form a coalition with the Military-backed Palang Pracharat in exchange for favours. Controversially, only few days before the election, ex-PM Thaksin Shinawatra used social media to announce, out of the blue, that his return from exile was imminent [Thai Post 2023, 9 May]. Given that the former Premier had been overthrown by the Army in 2006, and had next been targeted by legal charges including corruption and contempt of royalty [BBC Thai 2023, 10 August; Prachatai 2023, 22 August], many understood the announcement to imply that he had secured a deal with once-unamicable powerful actors in exchange for the ability to come back to the Kingdom on favourable conditions [AEC 10 News 2023, 21 May]. To voters with a genuine hope for democratic change, this suggested Pheu Thai's readiness to sacrifice the will of the people on the altar of Thaksin's personal interests.

#### 2.3. Forming the government(s)

Despite Move Forward's electoral success, conservative forces effectively restrained the rise of the progressive party through judicial interventions and constitutional mechanisms, ultimately enabling Pheu Thai to form a government through compromises with military-aligned parties.

Shortly after its surprise victory, the Move Forward Party formed a coalition with Pheu Thai and other smaller, pro-democracy Parties. On 13 July 2023, the Parliament nevertheless refused to endorse Move Forward's candidate prime minister, Pita Limjaroenrat, who secured only 324 votes [*BBC Thai* 2023, 13 July]. In July 2023, before his second attempt to gain support, the Constitutional Court suspended him from the House of Parliament, questioning his eligibility as premier [*Thai PBS* 2023, 19 July]. According to an allegation, Pita Limjaroenrat held some shares in the media company ITV, while the 2017 Constitution forbids MPs from owning media-related businesses [*Prachachat* 2023, 13 May]. The Constitutional Court would dismiss the case only six months later, in January 2024, on the basis that ITV had not been operative since 2007 – that is, well before the beginning of Pita Limjaroenrat's political career [*BBC Thai* 2024, 24 January].

Pita Limjaroenrat's suspension nevertheless prevented Move Forward, which, as anticipated earlier, had named no other candidate premier, from forming a government. The episode paved the way for the second most voted Party, Pheu Thai, to do so instead. Given the widespread opposition toward Move Forward, Pheu Thai entered into talks only with other parties to form a government [*Channel* 7 2023, 22 July]. They eventually announced their intention to form a coalition with parties that included the pro-military Bhumjaithai, Palang Pracharat, and United Thai Nation, but excluded Move Forward [*Work Point Today* 2023, 21 August]. The first Pheu Thai candidate, Srettha Thavisin, became prime minister on 22 August 2023 with 482 votes from the lower and the upper house, relegating Move Forward to the opposition [*Thai PBS* 2023, 22 August]. Shockingly, in the morning of the same day, Thaksin Shinawatra landed at Bangkok's Don Mueang Airport.

Upon his arrival, Thaksin was taken to the Supreme Court, which sentenced him to a total of eight years in prison for three different charges [*Thairath* 2023, 22 August]. A few hours after being held at the Bangkok Remand Prison, Thaksin complained of chest pain, and was transferred to the Police Hospital for an examination [*Thai PBS* 2023, 23 August]. Mr. Sitthi Suthiwong, the deputy director general of the Department of Corrections, explained that the ex-premier suffered from insomnia, high blood pressure, chest tightness, low fingertip oxygen levels, as well as other congenital diseases [*Thairath* 2024, 22 August]. He claimed that the situation warranted that the former Prime Minister be detained at the Police Hospital instead of the prison. According to hearsay, the ex-Premier was given a highly comfortable room at the Hospital – a rumour that the Police strongly denied

[*Tnews* 2023, 23 August]. On 31 August 2023, Thaksin requested a royal pardon from King Vajiralongkorn [Phaisan 2023, 8 December]. The next day, the Monarch reduced his eight-year sentence to only one year [*BBC Thai* 2023, 1 September]. The ex-Premier was eventually released on parole on 18 February 2024, after having spent 6 months at the Police Hospital [*BBC Thai* 2024, 16 February]. He completed his one-year term on 31 August 2024.

Meanwhile, as a final blow to Move Forward, on 7 August 2024 the Constitutional Court ordered the Party to be dissolved, banning its executive board, Pita Limjaroenrat included, from politics for 10 years. The Court deemed the Party's proposal to amend the *lèse-majesté* law unconstitutional [*The Standard* 2024, 12 March]. People close to the disbanded party reacted by announcing the formation of a new party, the name of which, Phak Prachachon, officially translates into English as People's Party [*BBC Thai* 2024, 9 August]. The latter name is a direct reference to the collective that in 1932 overthrew absolutism, known in Thai as Khana Ratsadon and translated into English, indeed, as People's Party.

Even the Pheu Thai Government was not immune from attacks, however. On 14 August 2024, the Court forced PM Srettha Thavisin out of office for breaching «ethic rules and moral standards» [*The Matter* 2024, 14 August]. The PM was accused of appointing to his cabinet Thaksin Shinawatra's former lawyer, Pichit Chuenban, who had previously served a 6-month jail term for bribery [*The Matter* 2024, 14 August]. The removal of Srettha made it necessary for Pheu Thai to start new negotiations for forming a new Government. They put forward the name of Paetongtarn Shinawatra as candidate premier, gaining parliamentary endorsement.

The composition of the Paetongtarn Cabinet did not differ significantly from the previous one, but, in an apparent act of reconciliation, it welcomed Pheu Thai's longstanding rival Party, the Democrats, by appointing its leader, Chalermchai Sri-on, minister of Natural Resources [*Thai PBS* 2024, 28 August]. Commenting on the entire incident, the legal scholar Prinya Thaewanarumitkul suggested that the Constitutional Court acted on a complaint by somebody displeased with Pheu Thai [Napat Kongsawad 2024, 4 September].

# 2.4. Civil and political rights under the Pheu Thai Government(s)

Despite its longstanding commitment to democratic values, the Pheu Thai administrations failed to meaningfully improve Thailand's human rights situation. Political dissidents continued to face significant challenges after the 2023 elections, largely unchecked by the new government. In fact, the use of *lèse-majesté* laws intensified, the number of prosecutions rose, and prominent activists and politicians faced harsh sentences for perceived insults against the royal family. As reported by Thai Lawyers for Human Rights,

2023 saw the highest number of political detainees in recent years. At least 56 citizens and activists were jailed in 2023, outnumbering last year's figure of at least 46 detainees. Adding the 19 individuals who were detained continuously since 2022 brings the total of at least 67 detainees in 2023. Out of the 67 detainees, at least 37 have not been released and have spent the new year behind bars. This figure surpasses the detainee count for 2021-2022 (22) and 2022-2023 (19) [*TLHR* 2024, 16 February].

The situation did not improve in 2024, with the figures of lawsuits increasing further [*TLHR* 2024, 8 November]. 2024 was also marked by the tragic death of the young political prisoner Netiporn Sanesangkhom, and the Government's failure to identify and punish those responsible for a massacre that had taken place twenty years before in the Southern city of Tak Bai. These two cases underscored further the limitations of Thailand's democratic progress.

On 21 May 2024, the 28-year-old female activist Netiporn Sanesangkhom, better known by her nickname, Bung, died in custody after a prolonged hunger strike with which she was protesting her detention for *lèse majesté* and sedition. Her shocking death raised numerous questions about the treatment of political prisoners under the new civilian government [DW 2024, 21 May]. In October of the same year, the Pheu Thai Government failed to complete satisfactorily the investigation into the deaths of Muslim protesters that had taken place in Tak Bai during the premiership of Thaksin Shinawatra. On 25 October 2004, state authorities had used tear gas, water cannons and live ammunition to disperse 2,000 protesters, causing the death of seven people [Amnesty International 2024, 18 October]. After the crackdown, an additional 78 protesters had died while being transported to a distant military camp, stuck inside military trucks [Amnesty International 2024, 18 October]. On 25 October 2024, the case legally expired as the defendants did not report, and the accused did not show up at court [Bangkok Post 2024, 28 October].

On a brighter note, in 2024 Thailand legalized same-sex marriage as put forward by a draft law approved the previous year. The provision grants full legal, financial and medical rights to spouses regardless of gender, making Thailand the first country in Southeast Asia and the third in Asia, after Taiwan and Nepal, to recognize same-sex unions [*Thairath* 2024, 15 November]. The bill was set to come into effect on 22 January 2025 [Jiraphon Srijaem 2024, 25 September].

#### 2.5. The return of the King's estranged son

The biennium 2023-2024 also featured an interesting development for what concerns the Royal Family. On 8 August 2023, Vacharaesorn Vivacharawongse, the estranged second son of King Maha Vajiralongkorn, published photographs on social media that portrayed him carrying out touristy as well as more highbrow activities in Thailand. The post suggested his unexpected, unannounced and unofficial return to the Kingdom after 27 years of exile in the United States [*BBC Thai* 2023, 8 August], sparking rumours of a possible reconciliation with the Palace.

Vacharaesorn made other visits to the Kingdom since, where he also obtained a Thai ID card and a passport [*Matichon* 2023, 15 December]. Although he appeared not to have received any royal titles [*BBC Thai* 2023, 15 August], his ability to meet prominent figures, including the head of the Thai Buddhist clergy, the Supreme Patriarch [*Manager Online* 2023, 8 August], led some to speculate that these visits may prelude an important role in the royal affairs.

### 3. Foreign Policy

#### 3.1. Always cordial relations with Myanmar and Russia

Despite transitioning to civilian leadership, Thailand maintained pragmatic relationships with authoritarian regimes in Myanmar and Russia, prioritizing economic interests over human rights concerns.

Observers wondered indeed whether the passage from a military-led to a civilian government would result in a less compromising approach to the Burmese Junta. Shortly after Srettha Thavisin took office, however, Thailand supported Myanmar's National Ceasefire Agreement, a pact signed eight months before between the Burmese generals and insurgent groups, and now useful for the former to rein in the gains made by guerrillas in the territory [Thai PBS World 2023, 16 October]. In December 2024, Bangkok hosted an informal consultation in which representative of the Burmese Government discussed the conflict with representatives of their neighbouring countries (India, Bangladesh, China, Laos, and Thailand). According to a well-known analyst, the meeting «marks the beginning of a more conciliatory regional approach toward Myanmar's military administration» [Strangio 2024, 20 December]. Crucially, Thailand has important economic interests in Myanmar. Data of 2023 shows that the Kingdom was the third largest investor in the country, also importing from Myanmar 15% of its natural gas and 15% of electric power [Chambers and Chotisut 2024, 8 July].

The Phue Thai administration also displayed a certain openness toward Russia. In October 2024, PM Srettha Thavisin met Vladimir Putin in Beijing, where they discussed economic matters [*DW* 2023, 21 October]. The talks enraged groups within civil society who think that Thailand should not support Russia for its involvement in Ukraine. While preserving cordial rapports with Moscow, however, the Kingdom has become a haven for Russian long-term tourists and expats – including critics of Putin, deserters and men avoiding military conscription. As of November 2024, a record-breaking 1.5 million Russian citizens had entered Thailand [*The Nation* 2024, 13 December]. Ending the biennium with the prospect of further cooperation, in late 2024, Russia invited Thailand to join BRICS [Fenbert 2025, 2 January].

#### 3.2. Mediating between the US and China

As for what concerns Thailand's self-positioning with regard to the US-China competition in the region, the Pheu Thai administration continued to keep good relations with both superpowers without feeling pressured to commit to either. Thailand therefore maintained its traditional nonaligned stance, apparently emerging as a neutral ground where the two superpowers could engage in diplomatic discussions. In January 2024, Bangkok hosted a meeting between the US Advisor for National Security and the Chinese Foreign Minister, where they discussed issues including the Taiwan crisis and the conflict in the South China Sea. According to analyst Benjamin Zawacki of The Asia Foundation, the actors' choice of Bangkok as the location for the talks implied «that both the US and China are comfortable and secure enough in their relations to Thailand vis-à-vis one another» [*DW* 2024, 30 January].

More complicated, and less negotiable, was the declining environmental situation in the Greater Mekong Region, which is partly linked to China's management of the water flows upriver. In late August, Thaksin Shinawatra commented that the devastating floods that affected the Northern province of Chiang Rai in that period were possibly «caused by an unusually high volume of water from upstream in the Mekong River». And added: «We may need to discuss this with other countries, particularly China, which is also experiencing flooding» [Thai PBS World 2024, 29 August]. If carefully formulated, the words of the ex-Premier seemed to point toward a degree of Chinese responsibility in the floods. Receptive to the message, China's Embassy in Bangkok responded that Beijing had operated its dams and water reservoirs as usual, thus denving any responsibility [Thai PBS World 2024, 29 August]. The incident may suggest that Thailand's approach to foreign policy operates also via informal channels and on multiple levels, enabling the Kingdom to defend its interests effectively, also from the very superpowers that it would otherwise seem to court.

### 4. The economy in 2023-2024

### 4.1. Slow recovery and new challenges

Thailand's economic recovery during 2023-2024 faced multiple interconnected challenges, from sluggish post-pandemic growth to a crippling household debt crisis that undermined consumer spending power. These factors impacted an economy that already suffered from structural problems, such as the country's rapidly aging population (20% of Thais were over 60 in 2023 [Srawooth Paitoonpong 2023]). This situation created labor shortages in key sectors; skill mismatches vis-à-vis other countries in Southeast Asia; and a chronic political instability deterring long-term foreign investments.

According to the World Bank, the Kingdom registered an average annual growth of 2% in 2023 [World Bank 2024, no date] with an expected 2.4% growth for 2024, supported by «private consumption as well as tourism and goods exports recovery» [World Bank 2024, 3 July]. Government policies additionally contained the inflation rate [Praewpan Sirilurt, 2023], reduced the cost of electricity and fuel, and kept the prices of pork and chicken, both of which are main staples in Thai cuisine, low [Ministry of Commerce 2023, 8 December].

Private debt was alarming. Data shows that «in 2023, Thai household debt rose to 91.3% of GDP, led by the expansion of consumer loans and housing debt» [Klinthanom 2024, 17 May]. The same research finds that private debt rose by an extraordinary 91% toward the end of the year. Confirming the trend, as of September 2024, the average household debt increased by another 8.4% [Orathai and Satawasin 2024, 10 September]. A study by Chulalongkorn University, which took into account informal loans as well, estimated debt at 104% of the GDP in the fourth quarter of the same year [Somruedi 2025, 9 January].

Also impacting the economy was a burgeoning crisis involving Thailand's car manufacturing industry. In 2024, production dropped by over 20% compared to the previous year, forcing several producers to close permanently [Lamonphet 2024, 25 December]. The crisis featured both a domestic and an international dimension, as it was caused, on the one hand, by prospective Thai buyers' inability to secure auto loans (a consequence of the debt crisis discussed above), and, on the other, by the competition of Chinese manufacturers [Apornrath 2024, 26 July].

Compounding an already unstable economic situation, there were the massive floods that interested 30 provinces in the second half of 2024. In the above-mentioned province of Chiang Rai, the worst flood registered in the past eight decades required costly rescue operations, evacuations of residents and tourists, and caused disruptions in business and commerce [*Kom Chad Luek* 2024, 11 September]. In September 2024, a research unit of Krungsri Bank assessed that the losses, which remain yet to be fully evaluated, were around 46.5 billion baht, or 0.27% of GDP [Chaiwat 2024, 13 September]. The World Bank emphasizes the imperative for Thailand to devise new strategies of water management and adequate responses to the climate crisis, lest the risk of losses of up to 10% of the GDP [*Bangkok Post* 2024, 21 October].

### 5. Conclusion

Inaugurated with a general election in which citizens voted the Army Generals out of power, the 2023-2024 biennium showed the continued detrimental effect of two consecutive military administrations on processes of democratization. The electoral system put in place by the Military-drafted Constitution of 2017 proved indeed effective at inhibiting the formation of a government deemed unacceptable to the powers that be. Acting with what some call pragmatism, and others self-interest, the Pheu Thai Party took advantage of the situation by forming a coalition, while the Move Forward Party, the actual winner, was forced into opposition.

Its immediate gains aside, by the end of the period under review, the Phue Thai Government was tasked with securing back the trust of pro-democracy constituencies, including previous supporters who had lost faith in their leaders and become suspicious [*Manager Online* 2024, 16 August]. To reach that goal, PM Paetongtarn Shinawatra had to manage a multiplicity of critics, some of whom accused her of allowing her father, Thaksin, to exert excessive influence over her administration. She additionally had to face legal petitions and social media campaigns aimed to undermine her leadership [Strangio 2024, 27 August; *The Nation* 2024, 12 October]. Thaksin himself still awaited a court ruling for a controversial comment toward the Monarchy he allegedly made in a 2015 media interview, which landed him a charge of *lèse majesté* [*Thairath* 2024, 22 August].

While Thaksin's return from exile – along with that of the King's son, Vacharaesorn – had occasionally stolen the scene, the end of the biennium showed that the most immediate concerns for many citizens were financial. With the figures of household debt in the open, the Pheu Thai administration was left with the opportunity as well as the challenge to demonstrate the extent to which its pragmatism can address people's most concrete problems in the realm of the economy.

#### BIBLIOGRAPHY

In accordance with standard scholarly practice in Thai Studies, in-text citations for Thai authors use their first names rather than their last names. In the bibliography, the full names of Thai authors are presented in the order of first name followed by last name, with no comma between them. This formatting reflects a broader convention in Thailand, where last names are seldom used, including in political and media contexts.

AEC 10 News, 2023, 21 May, ถ้าป่ม "ถ้าปีกล" หมะ "เพื่อไทย" แพ้ครั้งแรกในรอบ 20 มี' (Why did Move Forward win while Pheu Thai lost for the first time in 20 years?) ( https:// aec10news.com/contents/special-report/216609/).

- Amnesty International, 2024, 18 October, 'Thailand: Authorities must urgently enforce arrest warrants for Tak Bai suspects'.
- Apornrath Phoonphongphiphat, 2024, 26 July, 'Thai subsidies for Chinese EV makers wreak havoc on auto sector', *Nikkei Asia*.
- Bangkok Post, 2024, 21 October, 'Dealing with the deluge'.
- Bangkok Post, 2024, 28 October, 'Court declares end of Tak Bai massacre case after defendants' no-show'.
- BBC Thai, 2020, 21 February, 'อนาคดใหม่: มดิศาลรัฐธรรมนูญสังชุบพรรคอนาคดใหม่ ดัดสิทธิ กก.บศ. 10 ปี<sup>.</sup> (Future Forward: Constitutional Court ruling orders the dissolution of Future Forward Party, disqualifying executive committee members for 10 years) (https:// www.bbc.com/thai/thailand-51582581).
- BBC Thai, 2023, 19 June, 'ผลเลือกดัง 2566: กกด. ประกาศรับรอง ส.ส. ครบทั้งสภา 500 คน' (2023 Election Results: The Election Commission officially endorses all 500 MPs) ( https:// www.bbc.com/thai/articles/c3g79jd8qj10).
- BBC Thai, 2023, 13 July, 'ประมวล 5 เหตุการณ์เด่น ในการโหวต "พิธา ลืมแร้ญรัตน์" เป็นนายกฯ ครั้งแรก' (Summarising the 5 key events of the first vote for Pita Limjaroenrat as PM) (https:// www.bbc.com/thai/articles/cpdjnz9l0kyo).
- BBC Thai, 2023, 8 August, 'วัพรศร วิรัชรวงศ์: เปิดใจสือต่างชาติ กลับไทยครั้งแรกใน 27 ปี "เหมือนศันทึเป็นจริง"" (Vacharaesorn Vivacharawongse opens up to foreign media about returning to Thailand for the first time in 27 years: "It feels like a dream come true") (https://www.bbc.com/thai/articles/c6prqwx40wko).
- BBC Thai, 2023, 10 August, 'ทักษิณ จินวัคร: ย้อนเหตุการณ์สำคัญ จากชีวิตพลัคลินทักษิณสู่แผนการกลับบ้านครั้งล่าสุด' (Thaksin Shinawatra: Revisiting key events from his life in exile to his latest plan to return home) (https://www.bbc.com/thai/thailand-66380532).
- BBC Thai, 2023, 15 August, 'วัพราร-จักรีวัชราววัชราวร์ทักลับสหรัฐฯ หลังมาไทยครั้งแรกในรอบ 27 ปี "ในฐานะสามัญ ชน" (Vacharaesorn Vivacharawongse and brother return to the U.S. after coming to Thailand for the first time in 27 years "as ordinary citizens") (https:// www.bbc.com/thai/articles/cn3j3dmd4rxo).
- BBC Thai, 2023, 1 September, "ในหลาง "พระราชทานอกัชอดโทษ" ทักษิณ ชินวัตร เหลือจำลุก 1 ปี หวังให้ "ทำลุณ ประโยชน์" แก่ชาติ-สังคม-ประชาชน หลังพ้นโทษ" (The King grants a royal pardon to Thaksin Shinawatra, reducing his prison sentence to 1 year, with hopes that he will "contribute to the nation, society, and the people" after serving his sentence) (https://www.bbc.com/thai/articles/c3gz4wp429wo).
- BBC Thai, 2024, 24 January, 'มดิศาสรัฐธรรมนูญ 8:1 รี พิธา "ถือหุ้นไอทีวี" แต่ไม่พ้น สส. เพราะไม่ถือเป็นสือ' (Constitutional Court ruling 8-1 shows Pita "holds ITV shares" but is not disqualified as MP, for it is not considered a media company) (https://www.bbc. com/thai/articles/c72g6d7yer40).
- BBC Thai, 2024, 16 February, 'งาก 8 ปีสู่ 180 วัน เกิดอะไรขึ้นบ้างในช่วง 6 เดือนที่ทักษิพญกคุมขัง' (From 8 years to 180 days: What has happened for the past 6 months while Thaksin was imprisoned) (https://www.bbc.com/thai/articles/c3g49y09jllo).
- BBC Thai, 2024, 9 August, เปิดดัวพรรดประชาชน บ้านใหม่ สส. ถ้าวไกล "เท้ง" ขัฐพงษ์ นังหัวหน้าพรรด (Introducing the People's Party, a new home for Move Forward MPs: "Teng" Natphong appointed as Party Leader) (https://www.bbc.com/thai/articles/cvgrl24kkrxo).
- Chaiwat Sowcharoensuk, 2024, 13 September, "อุทกภัยปี 2567: ความเสียง และผลกระทบ" (2024 Floods: Risks and Impacts) *Krungsri* (https://www.krungsri.com/th/research/research-intelligence/flood-impact-2024).
- Chambers, Paul, and Kridsana Chotisut, 2024, 8 July, 'Neighbour to Civil War: Thailand's Relations with Myanmar in 2024', *Fulcrum*.

- *Channel* 7, 2023, 22 July, 'พรรคเพื่อไทย หารือ 3 พรรครัฐบาลเดิม ขอลงมติเลือกนายกรัฐมนตรี' (Pheu Thai Party negotiates with 3 former coalition parties, requesting a vote to elect the Prime Minister) (https://news.ch7.com/detail/659237).
- DW, 2023, 21 October, 'Thailand-Russia relations remain strong, but at what cost?'.
- DW, 2024, 30 January, 'US-China rivalry: Where does Thailand stand?'.
- DW, 2024, 21 May, 'Thailand: Activist's death intensifies calls for reform'.
- Fenbert, Abbey, 2025, 2 January, 'Thailand accepts Russia's invitation to join BRICS', *The Kyiv Independent.*
- *iLaw*, 2019, 5 February, 'เสือกดั้ง 62: บัญชีว่าทีนายกฯ สามราชชื่อ คืออะไร' (2019 Election: Who are the three PM candidates on the list?) ( https://www.ilaw.or.th/articles/3248).
- *iLaw*, 2023, 20 March, 'เลือกดัง 66: เปิดปฏิทินการเลือกดังอย่างข้า เมือนายกฯ ชุบสภา 20 มี.ค.' (2023 lection: The electoral schedule opens slowly as PM dissolves Parliament on 20 March) (https://www.ilaw.or.th/articles/5741).
- *iLaw*, 2023, 9 May, 'ประชุทธ์-ชวน ดัวดึงไข้เทคนิดซุบสภาก่อนครบวาระ ชิงความได้เปรียบก่อนเลือกดัง' (Prayuth and Chuan, key figures using the tactic of dissolving Parliament before term ends to gain an advantage ahead of the election) (https://www.ilaw.or.th/articles/5901).
- Insight Era, 2023, 17 April, "เดือกดัง66" Generation X, Y และ Z กุมสัดส่วนมากกว่า 70% ของผู้มี สิทธิเดือกดัง' (2023 Election: Generation X, Y, and Z amount to more than 70% of the electorate) (https://www.insightera.co.th/2023-thai-general-election-database/).
- Jiraphon Srijaem, 2024, 25 September, เหตุโตประเทศไทยจึงเป็นมิตรกับผู้มีความหลากหลายทางเพศ มากกว่าชาติ อึนในเอเซีย' (Why Thailand is more friendly to LGBTQ+ people than other countries in Asia) *BBC Thai*, (https://www.bbc.com/thai/articles/c84jzdg227mo).
- Khemthong Tonsakulrungruang, and Aua-aree Engchanil, 2023, 'The Legislative Assembly of Thailand' in Po Jen Yap and Rehan Abeyratne (eds.) *Routledge Handbook of Asian Parliaments*, London and New York: Routledge, p. 384-400.
- Thansin Klinthanom, 2024, 17 May, 'Thai Household Debt and risks to the economy', *Krungsri*.
- *Kom Chad Luek*, 2024, 11 September, 'ปลัดมหาดไทย เศย น้ำท่วมแม่สาย หนักสุดในรอบ 80 ปี เศย ระบบเดือนภัย ได้ผล ดอบสาเหตุอพยพไม่หัน เพราะท่วมมา 7 ครั้ง ชาวบ้านคุ้มเคยว่าจะลดลงเร็ว' (Interior Permanent Secretary reveals Mae Sai flood is the worst in 80 years, and the warning system was effective. He explains the reason for the delayed evacuation: floods occurred 7 times before, and locals were familiar with the quickly receding waters) (https:// www.komchadluek.net/news/general-news/585806).
- Lamonphet Apisitniran, 2024, 25 December, 'Federation of Thai Industries optimistic auto output will achieve new lower target', *Bangkok Post*.
- Manager Online, 2023, 8 August, ""ท่านอัน" โพสต์ภาพบนวลอุ๊กดุ๊ก ขณะเยือนประเทศไทย กราบพระสังฆราษะสัก การะสิงศักดิ์สิทธิ์" (Than Aon posts a photo on a tuk-tuk during visit to Thailand, pays respects to the Supreme Patriarch and worships sacred objects) (https:// mgronline.com/onlinesection/detail/9660000071215).
- Manager Online, 2024, 16 August, 'สือนอกพื้นธง 'อุ้งอีง เขอศึกหนัก หลังขึ้นแท่นนายกฯ หญิงคนที่ 2 ของไทย จับตา 'พ่อแม้ว' รักไขเบื้องหลัง' (Foreign media predicts Ung Ing will face tough challenges after becoming Thailand's second female Prime Minister, watches "Father Maew" pulling the strings behind the scenes) (https://mgronline.com/around/ detail/9670000075415).
- *Matichon*, 2023, 15 December, "ท่านอัน' ทำบัตรประชาชน พาสปอร์คไทย ชาวเน็ตแอบอุ้น ส่องเลขนำโชค' (Than Aon gets a Thai ID card and passport; netizens secretly hope to spot a lucky number) (https://www.matichon.co.th/lifestyle/news\_4332558).

- Ministry of Commerce, 2023, 8 December, 'อัตราเงินเพื่อทั่วไป เดือนพฤศษิกายน 2566 ลดลงร้อยละ 0.44 (YOY) เป็นการลดลงต่อเนื่องเป็นเดือนที่ 2' (November 2023 Inflation Rate: General inflation decreases by 0.44% (YOY), marking the second consecutive month of decline) (https://www.moc.go.th/th/content/category/detail/id/325/iid/6786).
- Napat Kongsawad, 2024, 4 September, 'After the king's endorsement, Thailand has a new Cabinet but with some familiar faces', *Associated Press*.
- Orathai Sriring, and Staporncharnchai Satawasin, 2024, 10 September, 'Thai household debt at record high amid sluggish economy, survey shows', *Reuters*.
- Phaisan Hawae, 2023, 8 December, "อะไรที่ไม่ดิดว่าจะได้เห็น บทสาปการเมืองไทยปี 2566', (We saw the unexpected: Summary of Thai politics in 2023), *The Standard* (https://thestandard.co/thailand-politics-2566/).
- PPTV HD 36, 2023, 12 July, 'เลือกดัง2566: รวมนโขบายพรรคการเมือง เปิดอาวุธสำคัญก่อนศึกเดือกดัง' (2023 Election: Outline of political party policies, unveiling key strategies ahead of the electoral competition) (https://www.pptvhd36.com/news/การเมือง/193388).
- *Prachachat*, 2023, 13 May, 'เปิดทีมาข้อกฎาหมาย ห้ามนักการเมืองถือหุ้นสือ เกิดขึ้นเพราะอะไร', (The origin of the law banning politicians from holding media shares: What prompted it) (https://www.prachachat.net/politics/news-1289615).
- Prachatai, 2023, 22 August, 'อดีตนายกา "ทักษิณ' เดินทางกลับถึงไทย รอบ 2 หลังถูก รปน. ปี'49', (Former-PM Minister Thaksin returns to Thailand for the second time after the 2006 coup.) (https://prachatai.com/journal/2023/08/105560).
- Praewpan Sirilurt, 2023, รายงานเศรษฐกิจไทยปี 2566 การท่องเที่ยวกลับมาเดิบไตอีกครั้ง แต่ยังค้องรับมือกับความ เสียงจากอุทกภัยและภัยแด้ง', (Thailand's 2023 Economic Report: Tourism grows, but still faces risks from flooding and drought) (https://www.sdgmove.com/2023/07/04/ thailand-economic-monitor-report-2023/), SDG Move.
- Siamrath, 2023, 15 May, "กกค." เศษขอดผู้ใช้สิทธิเดือกคั้งสูงสุด ร้อยละ 75.22 "ก้าวไกล-เพื่อไทย" กวาดส.ส.เพตเท่า กัน 112 ที่บัง สอบปม "พิษา" อื่อหุ้น เป็นไปตามกระบวนการ', (Election Commission reveals the highest voter turnout at 75.22%. Move Forward and Pheu Thai win 112 constituency seats each. Investigation into Pita holding shares follows due course) (https://siamrath.co.th/n/447042).
- Siani, Edoardo, 2021, 'Thailand 2019-2021: Military, monarchy, protests', Asia Maior, XXXII/2021: 237-257.
- Somruedi Banchongduang, 2025, 9 January, 'Thai household debt climbs to 104% of GDP', *Bangkok Post.*
- Srawooth Paitoonpong, 2023, 'Promotion of Active Aging and Quality of Life in Old Age and Preparation for a Complete Aged Society in Thailand', *TDRI Quarterly Review*, 38(3): 3-13.
- Strangio, Sebastian, 2024, 20 December, 'Thailand Hosts 'Informal Consultation' on Myanmar Conflict', *The Diplomat*
- Strangio, Sebastian, 2024, 27 August, 'Thailand's Pheu Thai Party Hit with New Legal Challenges', *The Diplomat.*
- *Thai PBS World*, 2023, 16 October, 'Thailand pledges support of National Ceasefire Agreement in Myanmar'.
- *Thai PBS World*, 2024, 29 August, 'China denies role in Thailand floods, cites normal dam operations'.
- *Thai PBS*, 2023, 19 July, 'ด่วน! ศาลรัฐธรรมนูญ รับวินิจลัย "ปมหุ้นสือ" สัง "พิธา" หยุดปฏิบัติหน้าที ต.ศ.' (Breaking! Constitutional Court accepts the case concerning media shares and orders Pita to suspend his duties as MP) (https://www.thaipbs.or.th/news/content/329819).

- *Thai PBS*, 2023, 22 August, 'ผลโพวตนายกฯ รอบ 3: "เศรษฐา" ตลุขมังนายกฯ คนที่ 30' (Third Round of Prime Minister Voting Results: Srettha successfully becomes the 30th Prime Minister) (https://www.thaipbs.or.th/news/content/330890).
- *Thai PBS*, 2023, 23 August, 'รห.คำรวจแดงส่งคัวอุกเดิน "ทักษิณ" เหตุขาดผู้เชียวชาญ-อุปกรณ์" (Police General Hospital explains emergency transfer of Thaksin was due to lack of specialists and equipment) (https://www.thaipbs.or.th/news/content/330916).
- *Thai PBS*, 2024, 28 August, 'งากอดีตถียิงใหญ่ของ ปชป. ถึงวันอยู่ได้อาณัติ "ชินวัคร" (From the heights of the Democrats to being under the power of Thaksin) (https://www.thaipbs.or.th/news/content/343602).
- *Thai Post*, 2023, 9 May, 'เอาแล้ว 'ทักษิณ' ทวีสอีกรอบ ขอกลับบ้านก่อนวันเกิด ก.ศ.นี" (Here it comes: Thaksin tweets again, asking to return home before his birthday in July) (https://www.thaipost.net/politics-news/374563/).
- Thairath, 2023, 12 May, 'เลือกดัง 2566 มีถีพรรค? เช็กราชชื่อ-เบอร์พรรคการเมืองทั้งหมด ได้ทีนี' (2023 Election: How many Parties are there? Check list and party numbers here) (https:// www.thairath.co.th/news/politic/2693257).
- Thairath, 2023, 22 August, ""ทักษิม" ดิคลูก 8 ปี เปิดราชละเดียดถบับเต็ม "ศาลฎีกา" บังคับโทษ 3 คดี' (Thaksin sentenced to 8 years in prison: Full details of the Supreme Court enforcing penalties in 3 cases) (https://www.thairath.co.th/news/politic/2719118).
- Thairath, 2024, 22 August, 'ชัดบรอย 'ทักษิณ' กลับไทยครบรอบ 1 ปี เกิดอะไรขึ้นบ้าง' (A look back: Thaksin's return to Thailand one year later—what happened?) (https://plus. thairath.co.th/topic/politics&society/104717).
- *Thairath*, 2024, 15 November, 'สมรสเท่าทียม ดัน "ไทย" จุดหมายไหม่ LGBTQIA+ อาเซียน ดึงอุรักท่องเทียว-แต่งงาน รายได้ง่อละพัด' (Same-sex marriage pushes Thailand as a new LGBTQIA+ destination in ASEAN, attracting couples for travel and weddings, with expected revenue boost) (https://www.thairath.co.th/money/business\_marketing/ trends/2825709).
- *The Matter*, 2024, 14 August, 'สรุป 'คดีเศรษฐา' เกิดอะไรขึ้นก่อนพ้นเก้าอื่นายกฯ ปมแต่งดังพิชิต ขึ้นบาน' (Summary of the Srettha case: What happened before he left the position of PM and appointment of Pichit Chuenban) (https://thematter.co/brief/recap/srettha-dismissed-recap/230125).
- *The Nation*, 2024, 12 October, 'Paetongtarn faces coordinated challenges to leadership of Pheu Thai'.
- *The Nation*, 2024, 13 December 'Russia eyes increasing cooperation with Thailand under BRICS'.
- *The Standard*, 2024, 12 March, 'เปิดไหม่ไถน์ 'พิธา-ก้าวไกล' เสนอแก้ ม.112 จากคำวินิจนัยดัมถ้างการปกครอง สู่วันเสนอขุบพรรค' (Timeline of Pita and Move Forward's proposal to amend Section 112: From the ruling on overthrowing the government to the day they proposed dissolving the party) (https://thestandard.co/pita-mfp-112-timeline/).
- TLHR, 2024, 16 February, 'Overview of 2023 for political prisoners: 67 people detained, 9 protesting against the court's bail decisions, 37 spending the New Year's Eve in jail. The most common charge was under lèse-majesté'.
- TLHR, 2024, 8 November, 'October 2024: Six convictions and three dismissals in Section 112 cases, meanwhile public prosecutor persisting on prosecuting cases related to public assemblies during 2020-2021'.
- Tnews, 2023, 23 August, 'ห้องพัก "ทักษิณ" แอร์เสีย หมอไฟเชียวอับยไป รพ.เอกชนได้" (Thaksin's room has a broken air conditioner: doctors approve his transfer to a private hospital) ( https://tnews.teenee.com/politic/173009.html).

- Viengrat Nethipo, Erik Martinez Kuhonta, and Akanit Horatanakun, 2023, 'Regime consolidation through deinstitutionalisation: A case study of the 2019 elections in Thailand', Journal of Curren Southeast Asian Affairs 42(2), 265-285.
- Watchiranon Thongtab, 2023, 24 March, 'วิเคราะห์: X,Y หรือ Z Gen ไหน จะรีบาดผลเลือกดัง' (Analysis: Which Generation – X, Y, or Z – will determine the election outcome?), *BBC Thai* (https://www.bbc.com/thai/articles/cn32zyv9nr20).
- Work Point Today, 2019, 7 June, 'เอีอกดัง 62 อัยบลูนโยบาย 3 พรรคหลักร่วมรัฐบาล' (2019 Election: A look back at the policies of the 3 main coalition Parties) (https://workpointtoday.com/news190607/).
- Work Point Today, 2023, 21 August, 'เปิดรายละเอียด 'เพื่อไทย' แถลงจัดดังรัฐบาล 11 พรรค รวม 314 เสียง' (Details revealed: Pheu Thai announces the formation of a Government with 11 Parties, totaling 314 seats) (https://workpointtoday.com/formgov-pheuthai/).
- World Bank, 2024, no date, 'The World Bank in Thailand: Overview' (https://www. worldbank.org/en/country/thailand/overview).
- World Bank, 2024, 3 July, 'Thailand Economic Monitor July 2024: Unlocking the Growth Potential of Secondary Cities.'